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Title:
OUTTURN CARRY FORWARDS MSES

Report of:
Head of Member Support and Employee Services

Report reference:
MS10/03

Summary:

At its meeting of 7 July 2003 only one item of requested carry forwards for Member Support and Employee Services was approved by the Executive, with the remainder deferred pending the provision of further supporting information. This paper provides this information.

Recommendations:

Members are asked to approve the carry forward requests to be funded from under-spends in 2002-03.

In addition, Members are also asked to approve the requests for additional resources to be funded from virements from identified under-spends in 2003-04.

Contact Officer:
David Williams
Ext:
 7082

At its meeting of 7 July 2003 only one item of requested carry forwards for Member Support and Employee Services was approved by the Executive, with the remainder deferred pending the provision of further supporting information. This paper provides this information.

Remaining MSES carry forward requests

1. Replacement of IT Business System for Training: non-recurring £15k 

2. Administrative Supervisor post: recurring £20k

3. Corporate IT Training: recurring £36k

4. Recruitment and Retention contingency fund: recurring £50k

5. HR development: recurring £50k

6. Member development: £12k

7. Management Development Programme: £12k 

8. Job evaluation: £55k

9. To fund Interim Principal Personnel Officer: £6k

10. To fund temporary administrative support: £14k

11. To support corporate health and safety policy: £4k

NB some totals are rounded

Numbers 1 – 5 in the above list are requests for additional resources to be funded from virements from identified under-spends in 2003 - 04.

Numbers 6 – 10 are Category b carry forward requests to be funded from under-spends in 2002 - 03.

Number 11 is a Category c carry forward request to be funded from under-spends in 2002 - 03.

Sum total of Category b requests = £101, 188*

Sum total of Category c requests = £4,130

Sum total of requests for additional resources = £171,000.

*please note that half of this sum should have been included in Category a but was omitted in error during the compilation of paper FS17/03.

1. Replacement of IT Business System for Training: non-recurring £15,000 

The current training database was designed for centralised control whereby everything was dealt with in Member Support & Employee Services (MSES).  To help empower managers, much of this needs to be devolved to business units with MSES staff retaining the ability to monitor.  The current system is not robust enough to do this. It also importantly does not cope with the new organisational structure.  

£15,000 would allow the purchase of a new system to enable the devolution of those training activities that are better handled at business unit level and yet still enable MSES to continue to provide central programmes where this is more appropriate.

MS&ES, together with a representative of the Strategic Staff Development Group and a member of Customer and Information Services, have viewed 2 possible systems:

· Training Controller System which would cost the authority in the region of £15,000 

· Compel Training Manager which would cost the authority in the region of £30,000

Both systems are very similar in set up. Each give overall control to the Training Co-ordinator, but with the extra facility of an on-line booking/reporting module, run through the authority’s intranet system, where Business Unit Supervisors/Managers will have access to the data.   

2. Administrative Supervisor post: recurring £20,000

With the establishment of the new MSES Business Unit it is necessary to provide administrative and clerical support for the whole unit from the administrative team previously dedicated simply to Personnel.  Funding of a supervisory post to co-ordinate the administration for all four teams within Member Support and Employee Services for the year ended was agreed and this has proved successful.  Funding of £20,000 would allow this post to be continued on an on-going basis. 

An added advantage is that this also relieves the Assistant Personnel Officers (1.2 FTE) of some administration, thereby allowing them to devote more time to providing much-needed professional advice and assistance to managers in business units.

3. Corporate IT Training: recurring £36,000

IT training for Members and Officers has no dedicated budget and is currently funded from our general training budget.  This reduces our capacity to fund major development programmes such as Management Development Training, Customer Care, Dignity & Respect, Cultural Change.  The proposal would enable more of the general training budget to be directed at activities crucial to developing the organisation, while providing an IT programme of benefit to all employees and Members.

The extra funding applied for will enable MS&ES provide the essential and cost-effective corporate IT training required by many in order to fully utilise IT capacity and to stay up to date, and will include:

· PC Induction for all new starters with the authority

· The provision of the CLAIT suite (currently available)

· e.Learning

· The possible provision of ECDL 

· Corporate IT training for all Members and Employees (Word, Excel etc).

4. Recruitment and Retention contingency fund: recurring £50,000

Concerns about anticipated and actual difficulties in recruiting replacement staff have been raised at the Executive. Initially MSES were asked to investigate the problem in conjunction with the Portfolio Holder and a specific Head of Business Unit.  It was discovered that this was not a problem confined to one Unit but that indeed there were several other Business Units experiencing similar difficulties now, and others who had done so in the past and who feared further problems in the future. CMT and the Portfolio Holder agreed that we should take a corporate approach, and that there is a need for the authority to develop a strategy for the recruitment and retention of staff. A draft strategy is currently being discussed at CMT.

Meanwhile very real problems are occurring in the two specific Units - Property Services and Environmental Protection Services with critical professional posts remaining unfilled. This threatens both the provision of statutory services and the achievement of BVPI targets, as well as the maintenance of profitable income-generating streams. Therefore there is a need to both respond quickly to these immediate difficulties as well as to develop a range of approaches within a sustainable corporate strategy.

There has been a formal investigation by MSES into one of the problem Business Units with a subsequent report, and the other Unit has produced a well-researched proposal. Both of which reveal the need to invest money if their problems are to be overcome. This would be legitimate (provided funding is available) within the proposed Recruitment and Retention Strategy as it stands, but there are constitutional issues that still need to be addressed. However, clearly some form of remedial action (subject to funding) is needed now.

The actual demand from these two Units in fact already exceeds the amount requested here for the contingency fund, but it is felt that this sum at least represents a reasonable working fund that could be managed by the Staffing Forum to the benefit of all Units in the future.

5. HR development: recurring £50,000

The important role that MSES will play in providing the appropriate policy-framework, culture, and continuous-improvement philosophy and best practice that will serve to underpin the Council’s future success is acknowledged.

Although the Council's People Strategy will emphasise that ownership of HR issues and organisational development lies squarely with Business Units, rather than simply with MSES, this Unit will provide the tools, the impetus, and ensure the coherence of approach that will enable the authority to maximise the contribution of all its people (staff and Members).

Expectations are high, and although staff in MSES are knowledgeable, experienced and enthusiastic about the future, and will be able to develop the appropriate approaches, there is great concern as to whether they have the capacity to meet all that will be demanded by Business Units to enable effective implementation at a local level.

Both the CPA exercise and recent IiP re-assessment have re-emphasised the importance of the people and change agendas, but also it is now recognised that resources are required in MSES to enable it to fully address this huge agenda.

It is yet to be determined as to what is the best way of utilising any additional resources –whether to employ temporary project officers, or full time professional staff, or to engage consultants. 

The work that could be carried out includes:

Devising a Pay/Reward Strategy. This could embrace: PRP scheme for senior managers; developing an agreed approach to job evaluation; Administration review; Equal Pay Audit 

Implementing the Recruitment and Retention Strategy. 

Review of Occupational Health. It is widely recognised that one gets the service that one pays for and at present what we get is free. Better utilisation of this provision could make a major contribution to our progress with BVPI 12 (sickness absence).

Review of all HR policies. We suspect that many of the 40 or so existing policies are out of date or inappropriate to our current/future needs and climate.

Implementation of the Action Plan for Ethnicity and Disability (BV16 and 17). This has only just recently been devised and we are behind schedule. The need to fully embrace the Diversity agenda is broader than this and could instead form the project in itself (and we would subsume the Action Plan within this broader work).

Introduce a Basic Skills Strategy. This is hoped to become an important plank of our partnership agenda with the trade unions as well as useful in itself. This is an area of work in which we hope to get financial help from the Learning and Skills Council (LSC).
Undertake a Skills Audit. This would provide invaluable base-line data to inform our people-planning, career and staff development strategies. This is an area of work in which we hope to get financial help from the North West Employers Organisation (NWEO)
The sum proposed is calculated on the basis of £600 a day plus VAT and expenses. This represents a notional consultant-day. We are yet to determine what grade would be appropriate for an employee were one to be appointed to do this work instead, but it is unlikely that the right person could be found for less that £35k including on-costs.

6. Member development: £12,157

There were a variety of reasons for an underspend in this area last year, as documented in a paper (ME4/03) that went to Executive in June. The approved new Framework for Member Development should prompt a resurgence of Member training that should utilise this carry forward funding.

7. Management Development Programme: £12,171 

The MDP was launched in the autumn of last year and a little progress was made. However, sickness, restructuring and staffing issues within MSES meant that the programme had to be put on hold. Hence the under-spend.

Feedback from CPA and IiP shows clearly the urgent need for this programme and further design work is ongoing with a view to its re-launching this autumn. However, despite Members prioritising this work (‘must-do’) there is insufficient funding within base budgets (general training) to deliver a meaningful strategic programme, and the carry forward is needed to supplement current budgets pending a review of base budget.

It will be spent on engaging consultants to deliver management training. 

8. Job evaluation: £55,840

This should really have been a Category A request in paper FS17/03 as it is a New Policy Initiative already approved by Council. 

We have under-spent on this budget because my staff had to focus instead upon externalisation and restructuring last year, and so this exercise stalled. A temporary employee has now been appointed to take forward this work.

9. To fund Interim Principal Personnel Officer: £6,620

Given the long term sickness absence of the Personnel Manager in MSES and the fact that the new Business Unit Head was still not in post, approval was given to bring in temporary professional help during a crucial time. 

It was recognised belatedly that MSES, unlike other Units, had not been compensated for the time given by the Personnel Manager to the restructuring exercise prior to her absence. This money was to have paid for the interim post. However, the arrangement made for the interim person was that she would be employed on our books for a three month period. As this post had become salaried, and covered the first three months of this financial year, the money needed to be found out of the 2003/04 budget. 

The carry forward request is thus to pay for this arrangement.

10. To fund temporary administrative support: £14,400

This post would assist the Training Co-ordinator leaving her free to concentrate on developing and delivering the training and development initiatives that have been highlighted as essential (and necessary if we are to achieve our corporate objectives) in the organisational review, CPA and IiP assessments.  The funding would be used for a clerical/administrative assistant removing the need for a more highly graded officer to carry out these tasks.  The work was previously done by a clerical assistant on a temporary contract and since she left has been done on an ad hoc basis by the training co-ordinator and administrative staff (or not done, with a knock on effect to Business Units).

It would be funded from employee savings through vacant posts.

11. To support corporate health and safety policy: £4,130

We need help to assist in the introduction and embedding of an authority-wide Health and Safety management system. We employ only one part time clerical officer (scale 1/2 for just two days a week) to provide support for the recently appointed H&S Manager in what is a crucial area. There is also only a very small corporate budget (i.e. held in MSES) for H&S.

We propose that the money would be used to purchase professional assistance to the H&S Manager in the delivery of some aspects of his work, in order to free up some of his time so as to better address the priorities in his business plan.
Additional investment here would probably (literally) pay for itself through the avoidance of an accident or a claim.

The funding becomes available because we budgeted for 3 months co-running of the newly appointed H&S Manager alongside the retiring post-holder, when in fact they only did this for one month.

David Williams

Head of Member Support and Employee Services

25 July 2003
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